PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, April 14, 2009

Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, April 14, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.
Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman




David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Kenneth A. Tavares

John T. Mahoney, Jr.

Melissa Arrighi, Acting Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Town Manager’s Report

Chapter 90 Transportation Grants – Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi provided the Board with information on Chapter 90 Transportation Grants and the means by which the State calculates allocations for each community.  Chapter 90 transportation grants, she explained, are provided to the Commonwealth’s 351 cities and towns to be used for local road and bridge projects for reconstruction, resurfacing, equipment, design and engineering.  Ms. Arrighi reported that the Chapter 90 formula is based on road miles, population and employees and is factored in the following manner: 58.33% road miles, 20.83% population and 20.83% employment.  This year, she said, Plymouth will receive $1,076,212, down slightly from FY09’s appropriation of $1,077,690 (FY 08 - $1,064,667). 

Seminar On State Ethics For Elected and Appointed Officials – Ms. Arrighi was pleased to announce that the State Ethics Commission has agreed to present a seminar at Plymouth Town Hall on the ethical standards and code of conduct for elected and appointed public officials.   The presentation will take place on Monday, June 22, 2009 at 6:00 p.m. in the Mayflower Room, she reported, and all of the Town’s committee chairmen, Town Meeting Members, and town employees have been notified and encouraged to attend.
Free Cash Certification – Ms. Arrighi noted that the Department of Revenue has recently certified the following list of amounts as available funds or “free cash” as of July 1, 2008.  The term “free cash,” she explained, describes the remaining, unrestricted funds from operations of the previous fiscal year including: unexpended free cash from the previous year, actual receipts in excess of revenue estimates shown on the tax recapitulation sheet, and unspent amounts in budget line-items.  

General Fund                    

$    1,961,063

Water Enterprise Fund
            $    2,168,788

Sewer Enterprise Fund   

$       256,427

Solid Waste Enterprise Fund              $         87,669

Airport Enterprise Fund           
$       300,821

Ms. Arrighi outlined the manner in which the Town allocates its certified free cash for the funding of one-time expenditures, a capital purpose, or to replenish other reserves. 
Greater Plymouth Council of Human Service Agencies – Ms. Arrighi announced that the Greater Plymouth Council of Human Service Agencies known as “The Council” will be holding an information fair on May 1, 2009 at the Plymouth Public Library in the Otto Fehlow Room from 10:00 a.m. until 2:00 p.m.   The Council, she explained, is an organization of several local social service agencies that provide programs such as domestic violence prevention, housing, mental health, senior issues, substance abuse, women’s support, and family services.  The information fair, Ms. Arrighi noted, is intended to reach out to those in our community who may have lost their jobs or need other assistance during these difficult times.  
Licenses

Vehicle For Hire Operator (New)

· Total Traveler Transportation applied for a new Vehicle for Hire Operator License for the driver listed below.   Background check and driving record show no basis for denial.

· Steven J. Bautz
42 Nameloc Road, Plymouth, MA  02360

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire Operator License for Steven J. Bautz to operate for Total Traveler Transportation.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
One Day All Alcohol License

· Pilgrim Hall Museum (75 Court Street, Ann Young) requested a One Day All Alcohol License for May 30, 2009 from 5:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. for an exhibit opening.  Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.  Pilgrim Hall Museum is a non-profit organization.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved a One Day All Alcohol License (as outlined above) for Pilgrim Hall Museum / Ann Young.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt License

· Our House Services (40 Russell Street, Linda Ducrot) requested two (2) One Day Wine & Malt licenses for wine tasting dinners to be held on April 17 and 18, 2009 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.  Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved two (2) One Day Wine & Malt licenses (as outlined above) for Our House Services / Linda Ducrot.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes / January 20, 2009 – On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved the minutes of the January 20, 2009 Selectmen’s Meeting.   Voted 3-0-1, with an abstention from Vice Chairman Malaguti, as he did not attend the January 20th meeting. 

Meeting Minutes / January 27, 2009 – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved the minutes of the January 27, 2009 Selectmen’s Meeting.   Voted 3-0-1, with an abstention from Chairman Quintal, as he did not attend the January 27th meeting. 

Meeting Minutes / February 5, 2009 – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board approved the minutes of the February 5, 2009 Selectmen’s Meeting.   Voted 3-0-1, with an abstention from Selectman Mahoney, as he did not attend the February 5th meeting. 

Extension of Street Rights – The Board approved the extension of street rights to the Plymouth & Brockton Street Railway Company for additional roads in the Town of Plymouth to operate the America’s Hometown Shuttle. The additional roads are as follows:

· On Carver Street, in its entirety.

Aquaculture License – The Board granted an Aquaculture License to Donald Wilkinson, Michael Withington, and Sean Withington pursuant to the provisions of Chapter 130 of the Massachusetts General Laws, for a three-season term ending December 31, 2011.  Terms and conditions of this license are set forth within a License Agreement between the Town of Plymouth (licensing authority) and Donald Wilkinson, Michael Withington, and Sean Withington (licensee).

“Preserve America” Resolution – The Board endorsed the Preserve America Resolution to become a federally-designated “Preserve America” Community. 

Endorsement of PGDC Funding – The Board will endorse the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation’s intent to provide funding in support of the following events:

· $5,000 for the Vietnam Traveling Wall: traffic control, police coverage, and EMT service

· $8,500 for the flower baskets and pots in downtown/waterfront/N.Plymouth: maintenance

Committee Appointment – The Board appointed Joanne Levy of 75 Seaview Drive to the No Place for Hate Committee.  Appointments to this committee are permanent until the member chooses to resign or is removed for due cause by the Board of Selectmen.  

Donation to Council on Aging – The Board accepted and acknowledged a donation made to the Council on Aging by the Telecompioneers in honor and memory of the late Augusta “Gussie” Waters.   Ms. Waters was a former employee of the Telephone Pioneers and a volunteer at the Council on Aging for 15 years.   This donation will be used to support the COA’s senior programs and activities.

Nuclear Matters Committee – The Board reduced the number of members on the Nuclear Matters Committee from eleven (11) to five (5).  
Resolution in Honor of Leiden, Netherlands – The Board signed a resolution in honor of the City of Leiden, Netherlands, recognizing the 400th anniversary of the arrival of English religious Separatists, later to be known as the Pilgrims, in Leiden on May 1, 1609.

Arbor Day Proclamation – The Board signed a proclamation designating April 24, 2009 as Arbor Day in Plymouth. 

Public Comment

Phyllis Troia and Richard Wickendon of Long Pond Road addressed the Board regarding noise, traffic, and speeding on the roadway in front of their home.  Mr. Wickendon read aloud a letter he and Ms. Troia sent to the Selectmen in March 2009.   Mr. Wickendon described the noise level from excessive and increased traffic on Long Pond Road as intolerable, and he discussed the danger of exiting and entering his driveway due to the excessive speed at which motorists travel along the road.  He and Ms. Troia questioned the exacerbation of these issues with the pending construction of the Plymouth Rock Studios and A.D. Makepeace developments.   Mr. Wickendon and Ms. Troia urged the Board to address the issue of safety and traffic on Long Pond Road.

Casey Shetterly of the Nature Conservancy was pleased to announce to the Board that a delegation of twenty scientists from China will be visiting Plymouth to look at Plymouth’s rare habitats and endangered species.

Ken Laytin of West Plymouth addressed the Board regarding the Airport Commission’s recent decision to expand the north-south and east-west runways to 5,000 feet, as part of the Plymouth Municipal Airport’s Master Plan update.   Mr. Laytin expressed dismay that the Commission had been before the Board of Selectmen several times without airport abutters being notified, and he asked that the Selectmen consider balancing the membership of the Commission with laymen who are not part of the aviation industry.  

Joint Meeting – FY2010 Budget
Advisory & Finance Committee


School Committee
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Lynne Barrett, Town Finance Director

Ms. Arrighi introduced the discussion on the FY2010 budget and acknowledged the spirit of collaboration between the Town and the Schools with which the budget was built.   Not knowing all of the information and final numbers in advance, she explained, the FY2010 budget has been formed with the intent to maintain positions and, thus, services.  To that end, Ms. Arrighi noted, she has reached out to all of the Town’s unions with a proposed wage freeze, and it is her goal to have the FY2010 budget books finalized and ready on or about May 11, 2009.

Lynne Barrett, the Town’s Finance Director, provided a presentation on the FY2010 budget, outlining fiscal challenges, data spreadsheets, revenue assumptions, fixed costs, debt service, and other budget-related details.  Due to the national economic downturn, she explained, the Town is projecting significant revenue losses, from State Aid to local receipts.   Ms. Barrett outlined the ways in which the Finance Department and the Town Manager’s Office have worked together to anticipate and mitigate these losses, both during FY2009 and in the planning stages for the FY2010 budget.   

At this time, Ms. Barrett said, the State’s budget numbers are not yet reliable, making it difficult for the Town to formulate revenue assumptions upon which it can then base the budget.  Regardless, she said, the Town must plan for the next fiscal year, with or without concrete figures.  Ms. Barrett discussed the Town’s new growth, levy increase, use of excess levy capacity, minimal increase of local receipts, and fixed costs.   The message from the Selectmen in the budget formulating process has been to maintain core services and jobs while reducing costs, she noted, and the Finance Department has looked at ways in which the Town can reduce costs while finding new revenue sources.   

Gary Maestas, Superintendent of Schools, discussed the FY2010 budget from the Schools perspective.  The Schools anticipate the necessity to cut approximately $2.2 million from its budget, he said, all while trying to keep the integrity of the schools intact.  Mr. Maestas noted that his department has already been forced to enact significant reductions in its programs, and it is now faced with the expectation that reductions will be made to staff.   Ultimately, he said, he and his staff will do everything possible to minimize the budget’s impact on the classroom.

Members of the Advisory & Finance Committee (“FinCom”) posed questions to Ms. Barrett and Ms. Arrighi with regard to the Town’s revolving funds, average tax bills, real estate values, fees, and the service cuts anticipated as a result of the preliminary FY2010 budget.  

Seeing no further questions, Chairman Quintal thanked the members of the School Committee and the Advisory & Finance Committee for their participation in the joint meeting, and he then called for a five minute break to prepare for the next agenda item.

Roads Betterment Process

Chairman Quintal reconvened the meeting at 8:35 p.m. and invited representatives of the Roads Advisory Committee (“RAC”) to share its presentation on a proposed Roads Betterment Policy.

Tim Grandy introduced the Roads Betterment Policy presentation and acknowledged his fellow RAC members in attendance at the meeting: David Malaguti, Leighton Price, Paul Hapgood, Frank Condon, Dana Brandt, and Sid Kashi, the Town’s Engineer and staff support for the RAC.

Mr. Grandy noted that the RAC was given the task of creating a program by which the Town would be able to implement a long term policy to correct and maintain its eroding road system.   The objective within this assignment, he explained, was to create a policy to maintain and improve private roads through a betterment program, by which residents could partner with the Town to conduct improvements / upgrades to their private roads.   

The Town has over 200 miles of private roads, Mr. Grandy said, 40% of which are gravel.  Currently, he explained, the Town cannot invest funds towards permanent upgrades to private roads, nor can Chapter 90 funds from the State be used upon private ways.   The RAC was established by vote of Town Meeting in 2006 to serve in an advisory capacity to the Town with regards to roads, he noted, and over the past three years, the RAC has recognized the need for the establishment of a Betterment Policy.
Mr. Grandy discussed the various options and alternatives proposed within the Betterment Policy that were drafted by the RAC and DPW Staff.   Mr. Grandy noted that the Town would first need a Special Act of the Legislature to be able to conduct significant repairs or permanent upgrades to private roads.  The Selectmen, he said, can then identify action items, hold public hearings, and develop a Betterment Policy, if it so chooses.  

Mr. Grandy fielded questions from the Selectmen with regard to the various betterment alternatives proposed by the RAC.   Under Alternative A, he explained, the initiation of major and minor repairs to private roads through the betterment process would first require a vote of 75% of the residents of a particular road.  From there, Mr. Grandy said, DPW Engineering staff would meet with those residents to investigate improvement options and cost estimates.  If, at that point, at least 75% of the residents on that road wish to proceed, the betterment project then goes before the Board of Selectmen and Town Meeting for approval, he noted.  

Seeing no further questions from the Board, Chairman Quintal opened the presentation to public comment.
Frank Paoluccio of Nameloc Road vocalized his opposition to any form of betterment policy, arguing that residents who live on private roads pay the same taxes as those on public roads, entitling them to the same services.   He described the betterment program as “double taxation” and urged the Board to refrain from supporting such a policy.

Robert Alford of Precinct 7 stated his belief that a betterment policy would be unfair to those who live on private roads.  He echoed comments made by Mr. Paoluccio and offered his recommendation that the Town accept new roads when new developments are complete.  

Steve Lydon of Precinct 12 spoke against the implementation of a betterment policy, describing it as yet another tax.

Tony DiLorenzo of Precinct 8 noted that he has attended several meetings of the RAC and those of the previous Private & Gravel Roads committee regarding the issue of improvements to private roads.   Mr. DiLorenzo expressed concerns regarding the 75% resident majority approval requirement (as outlined in the RAC’s proposal) to initiate the betterment of a private road, as some residents who may be unwilling to participate may prevent the process from going forward for those who want their road paved.  

Chairman Quintal brought the discussion back to the Board.  Ms. Arrighi asked the Board to provide some direction to staff and the RAC as to how it would like to proceed with the Betterment Policy and explained that, in order to expend funds on private roads, the Town would first need to petition for a Special Act of the Legislature.

Paul Hapgood, member of the RAC, noted that there are private roads in newer subdivisions to which the Planning Board has required upgrades, yet the Town never accepted these roads as public ways.  Mr. Hapgood said that, if accepted, these new roads would help the Town to receive additional Chapter 90 funds at no cost to the taxpayers.

Vice Chairman Malaguti (who serves as the Board’s designee on the RAC) noted that there are many citizens that want this betterment process, even though there are some who have come forth to express opposition.  The Betterment Policy is not a tax, he explained, and for those who wish to initiate a process through which their private roads can be improved, the Betterment Policy will serve as the mechanism.   Vice Chairman Malaguti cautioned against any expectations that the Town has funding available to make a significant number of roadway improvements, as he noted that, right now, there are miles of the Town’s accepted roads that are falling apart.  If the Town does not petition the State for special legislation to make improvements to private ways, he said, nothing will change.

A brief discussion ensued during which Chairman Quintal allowed further comments from Mr. DiLorenzo, Mr. Alford, and Mr. Hapgood.   Selectman Tavares questioned why the Town stopped accepting roadways constructed within new subdivisions, if the Planning Board required these roadways to meet certain design criteria. 
Chairman Quintal thanked the members of the Roads Advisory Committee and all those who participated in the discussion.  He asked Ms. Arrighi to schedule a public hearing to discuss the Betterment Policy further.

Old Business Letters New Business

Noise Hearing for T-Bones Roadhouse – Vice Chairman Malaguti inquired about the recently-canceled noise hearing for T-Bones Roadhouse.  Ms. Park, the Selectmen’s Assistant, responded that the noise hearing was rescheduled to April 21, 2009.
Plymouth County Water & Sewer Bill – Chairman Quintal inquired about the growing amount of money owed by the County to the Town for water & sewer service.  He asked Ms. Arrighi to request a response from the County as to when it will pay its bill.   
Executive Session

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to adjourn the public portion of its meeting and enter executive session at 9:35 p.m. pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraphs 3 (Contract Negotiation and Litigation) and 6 (Value of Real Property).  By roll call: Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Tavares – yes, and Quintal – yes.  

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session following the conclusion of executive session.

Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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